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Chair Eklund, Vice Chair Manning and members of the Committee.  My name is Sonia 
Matis. I am a survivor of childhood sexual abuse, domestic violence and sexual assault.  
Today, I volunteer for a women’s prison, a rape crisis center and a domestic violence 
organization.  I am a proud member of Crime Survivors for Safety and Justice.  In March 
2019, I joined over 200 members of Crime Survivors for Safety and Justice for Ohio’s 
inaugural Survivors Speak Ohio convening to share my story with legislators. I offer my 
support for a shift toward drug treatment and earned redemption as a pathway out of 
addiction. I am honored to provide written testimony in support of SB3.   
 
Every time I enter the women’s prison to speak, I am reminded that the only difference 
between those women and myself is that I was able to get some help.  They did not get 
help and ended up behind bars.  I can tell you from personal experience that victims of 
sexual assault often feel a tremendous amount of shame that cannot be washed away. 
Too often victims of crime who are not offered the appropriate support turn to substance 
use to numb the feeling of shame. National data suggests that people who experience 
repeat victimization are more likely to develop mental health challenges, like higher 
rates of depressions and PTSD. A study from the Alliance for Safety and Justice found 
that 8 in 10 victims of crime experience at least one symptom of trauma.  I see this in 
the eyes of the women as we talk about faith and redemption.  Women are the fastest 
growing population in our state’s prisons. The majority of women are in prison for non-
violent drug and property offenses or probation violations.  Though help is not always 
available to victims of crime, drugs, felonies and prison often are. 
 
I can tell you that many of Ohio’s incarcerated women are the victims of a crime, and 
that the unaddressed trauma led them toward drug abuse, risky behavior and the justice 
system. These women need our support. They need treatment and on-going counseling 
to end the cycle, they do not need felony convictions or to be sent to state prison to 
become hardened criminals. 
 
I am excited about SB3 and what it could mean for the women I work with.  I appreciate 
that SB3 includes reclassification of minor drug possession to misdemeanor status.  I do 



ask the committee to consider providing people with prior minor drug possession 
felonies a fair opportunity at redemption by allowing them to reclassify their felonies to 
misdemeanors.  Felony convictions for minor drug possession make it harder for the 
women I work with to recover and get their lives on track, whether that felony is 10 
years old or 1 year old. Another major challenge these women face is probation 
revocations.  Too many people who are honestly working towards recovery go to prison 
for minor mistakes.  These minor mistakes result in prison sentences and this response 
has not helped. Instead, it diminishes all the hope these people work so hard to rebuild.  
I ask this committee to consider a non-prison response to minor mistakes made while 
on probation.   
 
There are too many people in Ohio’s prisons who should not be there. It has been my 
mission to help and support these women, who in many ways are just like me. SB3 will 
do the same.  I look forward to telling the women about your efforts and soon hope to 
tell them about the passage of SB3 and the seeing their sense of hope restored.   
 
Thank you. 
 
Sonia Matis 
Chapter Member 
Crime Survivors for Safety and Justice 
 






